DRAFT


EDINBURGH CHESS CLUB

Minutes of the 189th Annual General Meeting

held at 1 Alva Street, Edinburgh on Tuesday 14th September 2010
Present: Keith Aitchison, Dennis Anderson, David Archibald, Neil Berry (Chair), Colin Hutchison, John Marr, Andrew Masters, Calum McGillivray, Bill Platts, David Robertson, Mark Sanderson, John Smith, Chris Sykes

Apologies: Stephen Balmer, Doug Heatlie, Mike Ridge, Norman Skillen, Alastair White, Ian Whittaker
1. Minutes of the 188th Annual General Meeting

These were approved.


2. Matters Arising

There were no matters arising.
3. Office Bearers’ Reports, including Annual Accounts

3.1 Secretary

Mr. Archibald highlighted the roof repairs and associated cost as the dominant issue, but he was optimistic about this.  In addition, more Chess was being played in the Club and ideas for future tournaments were welcome.  Finally, the entry buzzer was to be repaired next week.
3.2 Treasurer

Mr. Sanderson summarised the key points of the 2009/10 accounts as:
· A loss of £278 primarily due to the investment of £1,100 in sets, clocks etc.

· Income from memberships had remained steady

· Income from room hire was healthy

· Bank interest on our savings had plummeted.

Approximately £1,000 of our fixed term account was ring-fenced as the Ratcliffe Bequest, but overall we could currently find £15,000 towards the roof repairs.
3.3 Membership Administrator

Mr. Marshall was not present but Mr. Sanderson was able to inform the meeting that we had 63 members last year (14 Town, 4 Country, 5 Concessionary, 10 Associate, 17 Junior, 7 Student, 5 Honorary and 1 Life).   This was similar to previous years.
3.4 Tournament Administrator

Mr. Masters reported that David Archibald had won the Club Championship with Shivan Murdochy runner-up.  There had been four players who failed to appear for the first round of the competition, and the proposed plate competition had not been well supported.

He would be moving to New Zealand in the New Year and therefore unable to continue in this role.
3.5 Development Officer

Mr. Sykes wished to include his report for this post in his Tiger Cubs Team Captain’s report.
3.6 Curator

Mr. Archibald had hoped to install a glass front on one of the library cupboards, but this was now on hold due to the financial situation.
3.7 Team Captains

First Team (Graeme Kafka): Mr. Berry reported that the First Team had won the Premier League.

Second Team (Keith Aitchison): The Second Team had finished fourth in the Premier League having won 4 of their first five games but then lost the remainder.  

Third Team (Colin Hutchison): The Third Team had won the Second Division, drawing one match and winning all the others.

Fourth Team (David Archibald): The Fourth Team had finished second in the Third Division.
Mr. Anderson expressed concern that there had not been enough players in the Fourth Team squad.  He felt more could have been included in this team and then used as reserves for higher teams.  Mr. Sanderson thought that this would not be an issue this season due to new members and a couple of Tiger Cubs moving into the adult teams.

Tiger Cubs (Chris Sykes): Mr. Sykes noted the achievements of a number of current and former Tiger Cubs:
· Fergus Skillen was the top J11 in Scotland

· Ben He was the top J13 in Scotland

· Sam Gregory, Shivan Murdochy and Jonny Scott were all in the top five J15’s in Scotland

· Rhian Hughes was the top J16 in Scotland

· Sam Gregory had won his section in last year’s Grand Prix

· Andrew Green had finished joint first in last weekend’s Grangemouth Premier.

There was a concern however: the Tiger Cubs team had finished second bottom of Division 3 last season since a number of the older players had graduated to the adult teams.  Towards the end the squad had become quite small and the team had defaulted a number of Boards and an entire match.

He was happy to continue to run the team but would like some help with junior coaching.  This would give him more time for his Development Officer role.

National League (John Smith): The SNCL second team had been promoted to Division 2 as champions.  He had employed a system of last board rotation for enthusiastic players irrespective of grade, and all had done well.  Next season the First Team would also be playing in Division 2, following their relegation from Division 1.
Richardson Cup (Neil Berry): We had reached the semi-final of the Richardson Cup.
Mr. Archibald noted that we had also won the Allegro League and the Summer Cup Plate.
5. Presentation of Prizes
It was noted that Andrew Green still has the Club Championship trophy.

6.  Honorary Membership
Mr. Archibald proposed that Geoff Chandler be elected an Honorary Member of the Club.  When the Club had been in crisis in the 1970’s, Geoff had been a tower of strength.  He had also made a major contribution to two other local clubs.  Geoff made things happen, made things fun, and was generous with his time.

Mr. Sykes seconded the proposal, adding that Geoff had also helped out with coaching and at Tiger Cubs matches.
The proposal was passed unanimously.

7. Proposed Changes to the Club Laws
Mr. Berry introduced a number of proposed changes to the Club Laws (see Appendix).  These were primarily intended to update the Laws to reflect current practice.  The changes were proposed by Mark Sanderson and seconded by John Smith.
All proposals were passed with the necessary three quarters majority of Full Members present.
8. Election of Council

The following were duly elected:

President



Neil Berry

Vice-Presidents


Keith Aitchison and Mike Ridge

Secretary



David Archibald

Treasurer



Mark Sanderson

Membership Administrator

Bill Marshall

Tournament Administrator

Chris Sykes
Curator



David Archibald

Development Officer


Chris Sykes

Full Members

John Smith, Calum McGillivray, and David Robertson
with

Caretaker



Colin Hutchison

completing the Council.

Mr. Berry thanked Andy Masters for his efforts as Tournament Administrator and input to Council Meetings.
9. Any Other Competent Business

Roof Repairs

Mr. Berry outlined the current position.  The expected cost of the statutory roof repairs was £25,000, to be paid shortly after completion.  We had £15,000 available, meaning a £10,000 shortfall.  The estimates made by City of Edinburgh Council were a pessimistic view – they had costed everything which might be required.  We would only be notified of changes to the cost if the bill were to increase.  Council had generated a few ideas as to how to raise the money – detailed in the circulated letter – but we wanted members’ views on the best way forward.
Mr. Platts had a couple of questions.  He observed that it was not unknown for costs of such repairs to escalate out of all proportion.  There had been an Evening News article last year highlighting a few cases.  One safeguard would be to appoint an independent surveyor, although the statutory notice allows the City Council to do whatever they wish.  He also thought it worth speaking to Councillor Ewan Aitken who had been critical of the statutory order process.  Mr. Platts was also concerned that there was no reference to the timbers in the notice.  Costs could escalate if dry rot was found.
Mr. Aitchison thought it might be worth getting a roof report.  Mr. Archibald added that he had flagged the timbers with Gordon McGhie – the Council surveyor overseeing the order.

Mr. Sykes felt that we needed a working assumption that we would have to find £10,000.
Mr. Anderson suggested a Doors Open Day – this was an annual Edinburgh event which takes place towards the end of September.  Mr. Robertson added that this would be a good way to advertise the Club.  Mr. Archibald advocated playing more chess – hosting tournaments could raise £50-100 per time.  Mr. Masters proposed a collection tin at the front entrance for the “roof fund”.  Mr. Anderson also suggested a 24 hour blitz event in Waterstones.  Mr. Platts thought that the simplest way would be to take out a commercial loan and raise membership fees.
Mr. Anderson asked about the terms of interest-free loans to the Club.  Mr. Sykes advised a maximum time on such loans.  If unable to repay we may then have to raise money commercially.

Mr. Smith recognised that realistically the Club Membership were going to have to put their hands into their pockets.  He suggested that we ask members individually which of the options (life membership, extended membership, soft loan, donation etc.) they would support and how much they would be prepared to find.  Council could then come up with options.

Mr. Masters thought that a specific Council Member, other than the Treasurer, should be responsible for the money for the roof repair.

Mr. Sykes noted that Mr. Sanderson had already indicated that the fee for life membership taken out this season would be reduced to take account of any 2010/11 subscription already paid.

Mr. Berry drew the discussion to a close, identifying three actions:

· contact Gordon McGhie
· contact Ewan Aitken

· determine what and how individual members are prepared to contribute.  
Other

Mr. Masters had managed to obtain a free PC for the Club and would set this up to be used for internal administration.  He recommended obtaining an internet connection for £5-10 per month.

Mr. Sanderson recorded Council’s thanks to Mr. Balmer for examining the accounts.

Mr. Archibald advised that we were providing clocks for a Marie Curie fund raising event.  It would be good if we could have a one page publicity flyer for the Club to distribute at the event.  Mr. Masters undertook to produce this.

APPENDIX 1
Proposed changes to the Edinburgh Chess Club Laws – AGM 2010
 
Proposal 1 – Voting Rights for Honorary Members with Qualifying Full Membership
Although the current laws allow Honorary Members who have qualifying Full Membership prior to their election as Honorary Members a right to or interest in the property or assets of the Club, it precludes them from having a right to vote or hold office in the club.  This seems anomalous, and it is proposed to extend these rights to such Members.
Proposal 2 – Status of Student Members

Student Members currently pay the same concessionary membership fee as OAPs and the unemployed, but do not have Full Member status (and therefore cannot vote at General Meetings or hold office in the Club).   This is anomalous.  It is proposed to address this by abolishing the category of Student Members, and offering those in full time education Full Membership at a concessionary rate.

Proposal 3 – Annual Subscription and Admission of Members
Sections V to VII of the Laws do not reflect current practice.  In particular they still relate to a time when Council would decide whether or not to admit or re-admit candidate Members.  Furthermore they make no provision for concessionary membership rates.

Proposal 4 – Role of Membership Administrator
This section does not reflect current practice.

Proposal 5 – Role of Tournament Administrator

This section does not reflect current practice and seems to relate to a time when the Tournament Administrator was responsible for Club Matches as well as Club Tournaments.

Proposal 6 – Attendance at General Meetings
The current law prevents non-members or members whose subscription is a month or more in arrear from attending Club Meetings.  In practice, Council are happy for all to attend Club Meetings but only for paid up members to vote.

Revised Section III (reflecting Proposals 1, 2, and 3)
III
Membership

(1)
The Club shall consist of FULL MEMBERS, namely

(a) City Members comprising Members resident within ten miles of the Club Rooms,

(b) Country Members comprising Members resident outwith ten miles of the Club Rooms,

(c) Life Members.  Subject to the approval of Council, any City or Country Member may become a Life Member on compounding relevant future annual subscriptions; and
[Proposal 3]
OTHER PRESCRIBED MEMBERS, namely

(a) Honorary Members.  The Club in General Meeting may elect as Honorary Members distinguished chess players, authors of works on chess, and distinguished citizens having an interest in chess who may be nominated by Council,

(b) Junior Members comprising Members who have not attained their eighteenth birthday on the first day of August at the commencement of the year of Membership,

(c) Associate Members.  An Associate Member may play friendly chess in the Club, but if wishing to proceed to competitive chess in its teams or tournaments must apply for City, Country or Junior Membership.    [Proposal 3]
  [Proposal 2
(d) Temporary Members who shall be admitted by Council on such terms as Council shall think proper.

(2)
Only Full Members and Honorary Members having qualifying Full Membership prior to their election as Honorary Members shall (a) have a right to vote or hold office in the Club and (b) have a right to or interest in the property or assets of the Club.  Otherwise Other Prescribed Members shall have no right to nor any interest in the property or assets of the Club.  Other Prescribed Members shall have no right to vote or hold office in the Club.  Honorary Members shall be exempt from all subscriptions.  It shall not be necessary to send to Honorary Members any notice issued to other Members.  Otherwise, at Council’s discretion, Other Prescribed Members shall be entitled to all the privileges of the Club.  [Proposal 1]
(3)
The privileges enjoyed by Junior Members and/or Temporary Members may be withdrawn by Council at the end of any Club Year on three months’ notice in writing issued by the Secretary on the authority of Council.  [Proposal 2]
Revised Sections V to VII (reflecting Proposal 3)
V
Annual Subscriptions and Other Fees

(1)
The annual subscriptions and other fees payable by Members shall be fixed by Council from time to time.  Any change in a rate of subscription shall require approval by a three fourths majority in Council, and by a simple majority of those present and entitled to vote at a General Meeting.
(2)  
When fixing subscriptions Council shall have the power to set a concessionary City Member fee which will apply to:(a) OAPs, (b) those who are unemployed and in receipt of benefit, and (c) students in full time education.
(3)  
The annual subscription for an Associate Member shall not exceed one third that of a City Member.
(4)
The fee payable on admission to Life Membership shall be fifteen times the relevant maximum subscription prevailing at the time of admission.
(5)
In the event of a new Member joining the Club between the first day of December and the thirty-first day of July in any Club Year, Council shall have the power to modify the Member’s initial subscription.

(6)
All annual subscriptions shall be due on the first day of August in each year and shall be payable in advance without the necessity of notice from the Treasurer.

 
 
(7)  
Any Member whose subscription is in arrears from the previous Club Year will not be allowed to participate in Club Matches or Club Competitions or use the Club’s facilities as a Member until receipt of payment for all arrears of subscriptions owing.
VI
Admission of Members

 
(1)
Membership shall be effected by submission of a completed application form together with the appropriate fee to the Treasurer.
(2)
 All new Memberships shall be subject to ratification at the immediately following Council Meeting.



Revised Sections XVI, XVII and XXV (reflecting Proposals 4, 5 and 6)

XVI
Membership Administrator
The Membership Administrator shall 
maintain a Roll of Members including the names and addresses of all Members together with dates of admission and, where applicable, dates of secession.


[Proposal 4]

[Proposal 4]
XVII
Tournament Administrator
The Tournament Administrator shall

 

[Proposal 5]
(1)
organize and conduct internal Club Tournaments within the constraints of these Laws and decisions of Council,
[Proposal 5]
(2)
maintain a record of the results of all Club Competitions and submit appropriate details to the Official Graders.
[Proposal 5]
XXV
Quorum at General Meeting

(1)
No Member whose annual subscription is one month or more in arrear shall be entitled to vote at any Club Meeting.
[Proposal 6]

(2)
Eight Full Members shall form a quorum at an Annual General Meeting.  Ten Full Members shall form a quorum at any other General Meeting.

APPENDIX 2
Election of Officers
	Officer
	Proposed
	Proposer
	Seconder

	President
	Neil Berry
	David Archibald
	Mark Sanderson

	Vice-Presidents
	Keith Aitchison Mike Ridge
	Neil Berry
	David Archibald

	Secretary
	David Archibald
	Keith Aitchison
	John Smith

	Treasurer
	Mark Sanderson
	Neil Berry
	David Archibald

	Membership Administrator
	Bill Marshall
	Neil Berry
	Keith Aitchison

	Tournament Administrator
	Chris Sykes
	Andy Masters
	Neil Berry

	Curator
	David Archibald
	Andy Masters
	Neil Berry

	Development Officer
	Chris Sykes
	Andy Masters
	Mark Sanderson

	Full Members
	John Smith

Calum McGillivray

David Robertson
	Mark Sanderson
David Archibald

David Archibald
	Keith Aitchison
Neil Berry

Neil Berry


